NORTHWEST NANOOSE RESIDENTS ASSOCIATION

Tuesday, January 17, 2006

7:00 pm – 1375 Madrona Drive – (Mike Gray’s Home)

IN ATTENDANCE 

President

Kirke MacMillan 

Vice-President

Dave Jamieson

Treasurer:

Frank Herman

Secretary:

Greg Field

Directors at Large
Diane Hill




Mike Gray 

Mike Rich

Guests:

Dave Scott




Bill Rempel

Regrets:

Janet Farooq

(Note: These minutes have not been formally approved and are subject to change)

1. CALL TO ORDER 

· The meeting was called to order by Kirke MacMillan at 7:00pm.

2. PREVIOUS MEETING MINUTES – NOVEMBER 15, 2005

· The previous meeting minutes were reviewed and accepted.

3. PRESIDENT’S REPORT (Kirke MacMillan)

· The initiative to make the NNRA more transparent was reviewed.

· A second meeting with G. Holme is scheduled for February 12.  Carol Mason (the new RDN Chief Administrative Officer will be in attendance.  Kirke MacMillan urged all those who could attend to do so.

· The search for a new secretary has been unsuccessful.  Greg Field volunteered to assume the Secretary’s duties and Dave Jamieson volunteered to assume the Vice-President’s duties.
Diane Hill moved that the board accept this arrangement until the AGM.  Seconded by Mike Gray.  Passed.

4. TREASURER’S REPORT  (Frank Herman) 

· The preliminary Income and Expense statement for 2005 was discussed.

· Bank Balance as of December 31, 2005 was $1043.05

· Frank Herman noted that he has performed the NNRA’s audit in previous years; now as a Director, he would be in a conflict of interest if he continued to do so.  Somebody else will have to be found for this year.

· It was agreed that the Treasurer may review and dispose of junk mail at his discretion.

5. WORKING COMMITTEE REPORTS
a. WATER AND WASTE (Mike Rich)

· At the December 11 meeting, G. Holme committed to obtaining funding for the following studies:
-Sewer studies required by the OCP section 5.8.  The OCP requires that a formal study be undertaken prior to further sewer installations.
-Update the cost estimates within the Koers sewer report of March, 2004.

-G Holme also agreed to have RDN staff look into undertaking in 2006 an Area E site specific aquifer study to address concerns that new wells may adversely affect existing wells. The existing broad based aquifer study undertaken by EBA Consultants has insufficient detail on the Nanoose Peninsula

· Further discussion of Waste and Water is contained in the January newsletter.

b. LEGISLATION (Kirke MacMillan) 

· The OCP was approved and adopted at the October RDN Board meeting.  
· Bylaw 500.324 second reading occurred at the November RDN Board meeting
· The Bylaw public meeting was attended by about 15 people.  The rezoning of Terrien Road and Bay Drive lots was brought up (see discussion at item 7 of these minutes).
· Bylaw 500.324 third reading will occur in February.  After that the bylaw goes to Victoria for review by the Ministry of Community Services (formerly the Ministry of Community, Aboriginal and Women’s Services).  
· Fourth reading of the bill will occur after the bylaw is returned (possibly April).

c. SOCIAL COMMITTEE (Diane Hill) 

· Two social events are planned this year.  

· The first is the annual Garage Sale on May 27th, running from 8:00 A.M. until Noon.

· The second is the Pacific Shores BBQ, tentatively planned for Sunday, September 10.  Tentative cost to be $10 per person.

· Both of the above are brought back by popular demand and the success of the events last year.

· Diane and Jeanne Gregory to make an appointment with Pacific Shores to arrange the BBQ.

6. RESTRUCTURING PERSPECTIVE (presentation by Dave Scott)
· Dave Scott attended the meeting to discuss Lantzville’s restructuring process.
· The primary reasons that led Lantzville residents to consider incorporation:
-The RDN was considering establishing a landfill behind Lantzville and the residents were unhappy with the decision process.
-Encroachment by the City of Nanaimo.  It was “chipping” away at Lantzville
· Dave noted that prior to incorporation Lantzville had a very comprehensive Improvement District, responsible for various community services.  However, the Improvement District could not apply for infrastructure grants.
· At the beginning of the process, Lantzville residents formed a committee and approached the Ministry for funds for a restructuring study, which were granted.
· Dave described the scope of the study and noted that its main purpose was as a tool to facilitate further debate on incorporation.
· The restructuring study reviews the current system and taxes, examines options that may exist and attempts to make some predictions for future budgets and taxes.
· The entire incorporation process took between 4 and 5 years.
· At the end of the process the residents vote on whether they wish to proceed with incorporation.  Both Gabriola and Saltspring turned down incorporation in their referendums.
· The study predicted residential taxes would increase by about $65 per household.  The actual increase was about $57.

· Some of the advantages that Lantzville enjoys as a municipality include:
  -Being a member of the Union of BC Municipalities.  The annual UBCM conference gives lots of opportunity to meet senior government officials and network.
  -As a municipality it is easier to deal with the City of Nanaimo.
  -The earlier Improvement District had no jurisdiction over land use which the municipality now has.
  -The ability to receive infrastructure grants: since incorporation Lantzville has received 1.3 million dollar and 2.4 million dollar grants for a water system and sewer system (about $2000 per household).

· Lantzville has its own OCP.  The RDN has input into the Regional Context sections.

· Lantzville obtains the services of technical specialists for planning, OCP, engineering and other functions.

· The Improvement District had a total of 5 employees, the municipality now has 7.

· The RDN is contracted to provide services for Regional Transportation, RCMP, Building Inspection and Mapping. 

· Dave Scott has previously given copies of the Lantzville restructuring study to NPORA and the Fairwinds Residents Association.

· Dave Scott advised that an application for a restructuring grant is conditional on support from the Area E Director, G. Holme, and the Chair, J. Stanhope

7. BAY DRIVE, TERRIEN ROAD, AND NW BAY ROAD REZONING (presentation by Bill Rempel)
· Bill Rempel (Bay Drive) attended the meeting to discuss the rezoning of various properties in the Bay Drive and Terrien Road areas.
· Properties along Bay Drive, between Terrien Road and Craig Creek and in the same area along Northwest Bay Road were rezoned from N to F as a result of Bylaw 500.
· At the January Bylaw 500 hearing Bill Rempel questioned this and requested the reasoning and history behind the change.  He was told that this occurred as a result of the OCP Working Group meetings.  There was no recollection of this by Bill Rempel, the NNRA board members present or by some who attended all the Working Group meetings.

· This rezoning could significantly affect the lots between Terrien and Craig Creek.  If sewer and water services became available to these lots in the future, the new zoning (1 Ha minimum) would preclude subdivision of these lots.  The old zoning would have allowed a logical subdivision of these properties on either side of the small creek.

· Mike Rich expressed concern that these lots may “offend” the 1 Ha minimum lot size requirement for lots not served by sewer and therefore might adversely affect the request for sewer infrastructure grants.

· Bill Rempel recommended that the NNRA pursue this issue to:
-reverse the zoning change, and
-have the RDN adopt a formal policy and procedure for informing property owners of impending zoning changes.

· Kirke MacMillan asked if the NNRA would have the support of the local residents to pursue this.  Bill Rempel was not certain of the amount of support or interest.


· Action – This issue to be raised with G. Holme at a meeting scheduled for January 19.

8. 2006 PROPERTY TAX ASSESSMENTS
· Waterfront owners as a group received larger than average assessment increases.

· Dave Jamieson pointed out that the methodology for assessment increases as well as the split between building and land assessments is not clearly defined.  

· Also, building and property improvements on a specific property are often not noticed by the Assessors.  This might result in a higher property selling price being construed as a market increase, thereby affecting all properties in the area.

· A draft letter to the BC Assessment Office was reviewed. 

· Why should the Home Owners Grant be taken away from properties with higher assessments?

· Can the RDN be persuaded to be involved with this issue?


· Action – This issue to be raised with G. Holme at a meeting scheduled for January 19.
9. FAIRWINDS REZONING – NNRA INVOLVEMENT
· The NNRA has received a request for support for preserving sensitive ecosystem areas near the lookout in Fairwinds.  The Fairwinds developer has already cleared roadways and has laid out lots in the sensitive areas.

· It was decided that this is outside the NNRA mandate and it is up to individual members to decide if they wish to get involved.

10. NNRA WEBSITE – SPAM E-MAIL
· The automatic distribution of NNRA e-mails to all directors is resulting in spam and nuisance e-mails being distributed.

· Options to deal with this are a return to manual distribution of the e-mails or installation of software packages which may be able to intercept and redirect it.

· Action – Dave Jamieson to investigate availability of software packages.
11. NEW ITEMS – AGM VOTING PROCEDURE

· A question was asked regarding the procedure for voting at the AGM. 

· Should it be one or two votes per membership, and what happens in the case of an individual who owns multiple properties?  

· It was decided to hold this item over for discussion at the next meeting.

12. ADJOURNMENT 

· The meeting was adjourned at approximately 10pm. 

· Next meeting is February 21st at 7:00 PM – the location to be determined.
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